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Context 
 
On the suggestion of the Goa Foundation, the Supreme Court in April 2014 mandated that in 
future, 10% of the value of iron ore be deposited into a Goa Iron Ore Permanent Fund. Although 
far from adequate, the mandate came as a watershed for India’s scam-stained natural resources 
extraction and allocation sector. Besides being an innovative economic solution it paved the way 
for applying the principle of inter-generational equity to all natural resources. The idea of 
permanent funds (PFs) and inter-generational equity (IE) can also strengthen transparency and 
accountability mechanisms in allocation and management of the finite national resources of 
which the state is a public trustee.  
 
Now when the Central government is bringing ordinances to amend some of the key Acts 
governing mining and land acquisition, ostensibly to stimulate economic growth, the time is ripe 
to discuss global innovations of IE and PF as constitutional requirements. The intergenerational 
equity principle is increasingly being seen as a viable way of linking sustainable development 
with social justice and ecological debt. The Norwegian Sovereign Wealth Fund, one of the 
earlier and hugely successful experiments on these lines, is now being followed in several parts 
of the world including in the US and Canada.  
 
The Publics and Policies Programme of the Centre for the Study of Developing Societies (CSDS) 
in partnership with Goa Foundation and the Inclusive Media for Change held deliberations on 
“Permanent Fund Model for Ethical Mining: Land, Livelihoods and Intergenerational Equity” on 
February 18 at India International Centre, New Delhi. 

The one-day conference examined if PFs are a viable cure for India’s resource curse. It explored 
the practical implications of applying such principles to allocations across all states of all natural 
resources from minerals to metal ores and from oil and gases to more virtual public properties 
like the spectrums and airwaves. On the second day, the main partners held an informal dialogue 
to strategise for taking the initiative forward and to identify potential partners and collaborators. 
 
The participants were a coalition of people across states in order to discuss and take forward the 
idea of permanent funds as an alternative economic policy in India’s extractive sectors. The 
conference also generated local insights that can be merged with global best practices to produce 
research and recommendations relevant to India.  
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Introduction 
 
As explained by Peter Ronald deSouza and Vipul Mudgal in their introductory comments, the 
idea behind the conference was to discuss natural resources extraction from the viewpoint of 
inter-generational equity (IE) and Permanent Funds (PF) for just and efficient management of 
India's finite natural resources sector. The issue overlaps with many laws and has direct bearing 
on the lives and livelihoods of tribals and other communities in India's poorest regions. 
 
It was noted that one major preoccupation in the 21st century was going to be reclaiming the 
commons. It is not an easy task. There must be recognition of the fact that everything related to 
business cannot simply be classified as an economic good and that there should be other ways of 
dealing with these questions. In this context, the Publics and Policies programme of CSDS is a 
platform to capture dissent, seeking to create a global movement of counter discourse: the idea 
being to look at policy and offer incisive comment and critique. 
 
We at CSDS believe that there are multiple publics and democracy means different things to 
different people. Mining is where it all of it comes together for a veritable test, a sort of 
barometer of democracy. The issue of mining involves the whole gamut of democratic 
governance, sustainable development, federalism, citizenship, regulation and the rule of law. It 
has profound impact on lives and livelihoods and health and environment of common people. It 
covers issues the citizen-state relationship, citizen-police relationship, citizen’s relationship with 
forest, with panchayati raj, and with overall governance mechanism, devolution of powers and 
federalism. Mining activities also affect areas of sustainable development, of regulation in the 
backdrop of the government’s continuous retreat from key areas of governance.  
 
The Goa Foundation’s legal work on mining, stretching 20 years, culminated in a comprehensive 
writ petition filed by it directly in the Supreme Court of India. The Supreme Court in April 2014 
mandated that in future 10% of the value of iron ore be deposited into a Goa Iron Ore Permanent 
Fund, apart from other directions.  
 
Far from being a permanent solution, the issue of Permanent Funds only opens up a wide-
ranging debate about the nature of development we want. It raises a number of questions such as: 
Is economy a subset of ecology or the other way around? Have we inherited the earth from our 
ancestors or has it been lent to us by our future generations? Can we absolve our own ecological 
calamities by creating financial assets? What kind of balance must be kept between investments 
in banking instruments or meeting unmet needs of the present generations? Is a wealth fund in 
perpetuity (open to currency/market instabilities) a better option than investing in nutrition, 
public health, education and infrastructure? 
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Inaugural Session: Gaining Insights  
 
The opening session was chaired by Peter Ronald deSouza of CSDS.  
 
On request, before the panellists began, Rahul Basu, activist, CEO/ Founder of Ajadé, provided a 
little background to the topic. 
 
As per the constitution, the State owns the sub-soil minerals and the asset of the state is 
transferred to the miner via royalty, cess, and so on. The question is whether the State gets the 
best possible price? The value of the asset includes royalty plus all applicable taxes and together 
constitutes the economic rent. In the case of Goa, Sesa Goa was appointed as the lessee. On 
study, it was found that over an eight-year period, Goa State was getting only 5% of the value of 
the asset. This capture rate of 5% should be transformed to 100%. The extra revenue should be 
utilised for new productive assets. But, can the State create these? There seems to be no will to 
create health and nutrition assets. 
 
Coming to PF and IE, the basic principle of intergenerational equity (IE) is ‘what I inherit I have 
to pass on’. As many as 40 countries have created PFs from natural resources; various 
universities have PFs and endowments, so it is not really a new concept. In addition, 13 sub-
sovereign entities have such funds. Examples include the states of Alaska and Alberta. The first 
example actually hails from 1876 in the State of Texas, which sold public lands and created a 
university system from the money. So, here an educational asset was created. 
  
Mining, Environment & Development Challenges – EAS Sarma 
(Social Activist, Former Bureaucrat) 
 
The SC landmark judgement has some key components: the first relates to the legality of Goa 
mining MOUs, the second on demarcating eco-sensitive zones for the first time, and the third is 
the annual ceiling on mineral production in Goa and finally, the permanent renewal fund. 
 
As far as Andhra Pradesh is concerned, slightly different situation prevails. Mining of mineral 
deposits falls under the areas notified under the 5th Schedule where private mining is illegal. 
Only the tribals or government can extract these. There is a famous SC ruling known as the 
Samata Judgement in this regard. So this is another issue that will have to be dealt with. 
Gram Sabha resolution on any economic activity, including mining, is mandatory. Now there is a 
move to undertake amendments to do away with Gram Sabha approval. 
 
On an average, the State is only getting 1/6th or 1/10th of the value. There are many different 
kinds of mining in Andhra Pradesh. The most controversial is sea sand mining, where mining 
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leases are mostly taken for alumnite but most contractors are actually exporting monosite, which 
contains thorium. 
 
Another aspect that must be taken into consideration is that there are extremist activities in most 
of these scheduled areas across AP, Orissa and Chhattisgarh– making it more difficult for NGOs 
to operate as they are immediately branded as extremists. 
 
There are a lot of issues related to depletion of intergenerational equity in India, especially in the 
case of coal. Many feel it should be abandoned. But the United Nations Framework 
Classification for Fossil Energy and Mineral Reserves and Resources (UNFC) which looks at 
extractability of a mineral and the economics provides us with a good yardstick to judge the 
same. The UNFC is a universally acceptable and internationally applicable scheme for the 
classification and reporting of fossil energy and mineral reserves and resources.  
 
Coal deposits in India will last only 15 years, iron ore for 15-20 years, zinc only 8 years – all 
these calculations have been done on the basis of official statistics. So when we talk of IE, what 
is the time period we are referring to: 15 years? 30 years? Or, 50 years? 
 
The other way of calculating it is to take the unit cost of extracting a mineral and the economic 
rent (difference between the cost and what the market can pay). Every tonne you extract, the new 
tonne becomes more expensive. When the cost is higher than what the market can bear, mining 
will stop. This is the logic we should use. 
 
Many minerals have strategic aspects to be considered. Should we deplete our aluminium 
resources for building the defence industry in US? There is no concept of a depletion threshold. 
It was stated that even Kautilya’s Arthashastra had a chapter on minerals, and identified 8 
minerals and 3 alloys in which conservation was considered strategically more important. 
 
It was pointed out that tribal areas are notified under the 5th Schedule and no private mining can 
be done in these areas.  Therefore, more than just an economic analysis is required. Studies need 
to be done that assess the strategic, social and ecological costs. 
 
With reference to permanent funds, there are some interesting models. One is the Norwegian 
Sovereign Wealth Fund, another is the Australian Mineral Resource Renewal Fund. In India, we 
have the Oil Industry Development Board. A cess was imposed with all good intentions, and in 
40 years–from 1974-75 till 2014 – as much as Rs 133, 049 crore was collected but only Rs 902 
crore went back to oil industry. The rest had gone to the consumption expenditure of the 
government. So therefore, it is imperative to ensure that money returns in the form of public 
productive assets. Accordingly, institutional mechanisms need to be in place to see to this in case 
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of Goa. The SC judgement gives us a lever to push change through and we need to have a body 
of eminent people to oversee how much money is invested and how is utilised. 
 
 
Land, PF and Mining in Scheduled Areas – Ravi Rebbapragada 
(Executive Director, Samata India) 
 
Working mostly in Orissa, it was found that the tribals were being denied the pattas, despite the 
existence of the 5th Schedule, as the mining companies wanted to hold the leases. Even as this 
was going on, the tourism department got into the act and started lighting up the limestone caves. 
This began to affect the livelihood of those of who were acting as guides. So there has to be a 
clear understanding of what constitutes as benefit to the local people.  
 
After lot of discussion with officials and the tourism department, it was possible to provide the 
tribal community with a 25% share in the ticket price. After this came the famous Samata 
judgement which allocated 20% of the mining revenue to the tribals. The AP Mineral 
Development Corp has been collecting this from 2 private sector firms and one public sector 
mining company but nobody knows what is being done with the money. 
 
Then in 2010 came the MMDR bill, where during discussions with the ministry of mines it was 
acknowledged that the people should have a share. This was watered down to a district mineral 
fund. The MMDR bill is debunked now and an ordinance is coming in. 
 
It is therefore important to take the issue to the people. The key question to explore is to 
determine how the PF would benefit the people? 
 
Ecology and Livelihoods in Tribal Regions – Ajay Dandekar 
(Professor, Shiv Nadar University) 
 
Over the years, cutting across political parties, we have seen a remarkable consistency in not 
passing on constitutional rights as enshrined in PESA (1996) to the tribal populations. Over 45 % 
of our tribal population is outside the Schedule 5 areas. Not much has come of demands to 
extend Schedule 5 to cover such areas or bring them under PESA. Similar experience is seen 
with regard to the Forest Rights Act, passed in 2006. We have very few examples of the 
community rights, as envisaged in the FRA, being given to the communities. 
 
Therefore, we need to look at the contours of our political economy realistically. It will never 
empower the tribals if it is left to the government structure. That is the historical evidence. As 
much as 85% of the country’s resources are in the Schedule 5 areas. There was some ambiguity 
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in the previous dispensation - so they were allowing some debates to happen. Today, even that is 
not possible. 
 
Since 1991, we have had an economic policy that is centralizing resource extraction on behalf of 
corporations while at the same time decentralizing governance to the local levels. This 
dichotomy ensured that political devolution did not happen to a large extent. 
So now at least in Schedule 5 areas, mining is under the tribal community and for that the gram 
sabhas have to be strengthened. The state has to devolve authority and power to the gram sabhas 
otherwise there can be no mining in Schedule 5 areas. 
 
The other issue is that of land alienation. There is no discussion on land reform. In fact, the term 
reform itself seems to have come to mean privatisation of sorts. Given the way economic policy 
is being framed now, defence production will be handed over to the domestic industry, we will 
soon see massive pressure on mineral resources and water resources and many of these would be 
in Schedule5 areas.  
 
It is ironic that even the diluted LARR, which in the name of PPP allows the state to extend its 
eminent domain in plain land, is now being contested. The proposed ordinance is going to take 
that out along with diluting the clause of consent to 50%. Given the political consensus on 
economic policy, we need to recalibrate our response and greater reflection on the way forward. 
Will we have clean potable water after 25 years? Are we going the nuclear way irrespective of 
the costs? Mining, land acquisition, PESA, tribal rights cannot be thought of in isolation. The 
response, therefore, cannot be compartmentalized. 
 
Ethical mining & Constitutional obligation – Usha Ramanathan 
(Independent Law Researcher)  
 
There are many areas which need further clarification. The Goa judgement, for instance, says the 
government is a legal owner and so will act as a trustee. This is an interesting contradiction in 
terms. Another term that needs further explanation is eminent domain.  
 
One of the significant things in recent years has been the shift in the status of forest land. The 
1927 Forest Act, under the colonial dispensation, said that the State had power over all forests. 
The act was not meant to protect or conserve forests; it simply stated that only the State can 
allow diversion of forest land. The Forest Conservation Act 1980 did not change much; it simply 
said the states cannot decide but the Centre can decide on use of forest land. Then came PESA 
but that was not allowed to become an active law. The Forest Rights Act of 2006 changed all 
that. It is the first law which says preserve the forests and let the local people control it 
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Coming to permanent fund, a broad based approach is advocated as what may work for Goa may 
not work elsewhere. The concern is that all these concessions are focused on allowing the 
activity, in this case mining, to continue. For example, Vedanta happily agreed to 5%. In the 
Campa case, a special rehabilitation package of cash was designed. In Bhopal too, there was two 
funds – one the public liability insurance fund and the other the environment relief fund. As of 
2004, fund managers were vying to get their hands on the latter fund as you don’t have to give 
more than you have. Therefore, we should not carry forward earlier mistakes into what we are 
envisaging. The PF is supposed to be for sustainable development and IE. The term sustainable 
development has been grossly misinterpreted – especially as many of these sectors are 
destructive. Coal once extracted cannot be put back. Therefore, one has to be very careful. 
 
Key Takeaways: 

 
• Need to look at mineral resource through multiple frames – economic, strategic, social and 

ecological. 
 
• Think through the institutional structure that we are proposing, so as to avoid mistakes and 

negative experiences of the past. A case in point is the utilisation of the public insurance 
liability find and environment relief fund in the Bhopal Gas case. 

 
• Need to study other funds, do a failure analysis and incorporate the best practices. 
 

• Review and analyse the politics of it and factor in how predatory forces emerge. For 
example, panchayats have actually colluded with mining companies in some areas in Goa as 
they have become tanker suppliers. Therefore, we have to look at the political dynamics on 
the ground in different parts of the country and the institutional safeguards we have to build. 

 
• Recognise the dichotomy between political devolution and the consensus on economic 

policy. The focus should be development planning rather than compensation. 
 
• Range of legal issues that need to be detailed and responses found accordingly. 
 

• Five pronged strategy suggested: 
 

� How much to mine? Imports? 
� Where to mine? Deposits not graded on social and environmental costs 
� How to mine? R&D and new technologies 
� Who should own the mine? No PSU in mining is in loss – therefore, AP Act banning 

private mining is best 
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� PF? How to utilize it? 
 
 

Session II 
Economy and Ecology of Ethical Mining: Emerging Vistas  
     
This session was chaired by Ashis Nandy of CSDS. 
 
Need and Opportunity for PFs in India/ Goa case study – Claude Alvares 
(Environmentalist, Director, Goa Foundation) 
 
For 20 years, we have been filing cases against the mining companies but we could not get any 
relief. Judges were not willing to close any mines. Mining was a sacred god in Goa. It is a 
hundred years old. The first mine came up in 1927. Then the Shah Commission was appointed 
by the Central Government in one single act of self-aggression and self-mutilation, when the 
Shah Commission came to Goa I think they wanted to outdo the Lokayukta.  They came down 
like a tonne of bricks on every mining company. They found that every single thing that could 
have gone wrong had gone wrong. There was not a single mining operation that was legal in the 
state. That’s when we thought that since one Supreme Court judge is saying this, the other judges 
will be bound to hear him so let’s file our case again.  
 
Within three days we filed the petition in the Supreme Court with copies of the Shah report. 
Within a matter of days, we were in the Supreme Court that gave us the order that all the mining 
has been closed down, well and good but no mining will start again till we look at all the issues. 
We withdrew all other petitions from all other courts. Prashant Bushan then suggested that we 
expand the scope of this petition to include the principles of how these resources should be 
allocated. That is how we will be able to then force the government into auctioning these 
resources because in Goa, as you know, these resources were granted free of cost. When the 
concessions provided by the Portuguese were converted under the Indian government in 1987 all 
these mine-owners who had got these leases free of cost were compensated for the act of 
cancelling their leases. They had been given quite a big sum of money legally under the Act; 
something for which they had not paid. 
 
There is no consideration whatsoever that you are getting a gold mine. These resources are 
owned by the State. The entire resource is passed on to the lease-owner and for the last 20-25 
years, they began calling themselves mine owners. They were lessees but they believed that all 
the ore lying in the ground belonged to them. This fiction was believed in by the highest 
authorities who passed rulings against us when we had approached them. So the public, the state 
owned the ore but the authorities were refusing to give us information because they felt that the 
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mining companies owned the ore. All information on the amount of ore on lease was denied by 
the judgement of the Chief Information Commissioner as late as two years ago.  
 
The Supreme Court summarised all these concerns in the Spectrum Case where the Court 
decided several issues. All the Goa mining leases expired in 2007, they were all given 
collectively. After 2007, they continued to mine. They did not have any valid permissions. The 
Supreme Court confiscated all the ore that was lying around in the leased areas. They decided 
that the ore would be re-auctioned and the money would go to the State of Goa. The State first 
sale has got them about Rs 600 crore and now it has gone to Rs 800 crore. We are figuring that 
near the end, they will get something around Rs 2,000 crore. We have now raised our demand on 
the ore sold by the mining companies between 2007 and 2012 to Rs 119,000 crore. This is a 
large amount owed to the State of Goa for illegal mining.  
 
The State government has got some of those leases illegally renewed so that it looks like some of 
the mining done in that period will seem legal. This is all being done by our Defence Minister 
(Manohar Parrikar), who as Chief Minister has managed to get the leases renewed before 
January 12. For the first time, they are refusing to notify the orders, even through RTI. The 
question is when will the mining start again? We wanted to stop the mining for five years so that 
the current industry will be wiped out completely. We have been able to do that for three years. 
The Supreme Court in its statement has said, twice, that if the leases are renewed or conducted in 
an inappropriate manner then they should be informed. As many as 81 leases have been renewed 
which means that the money that should have come to the people has gone to these mining 
companies.  
 
The question that was also raised by the Shah Commission was about intergenerational equity 
and that is the mining continued at the rate of 50 million tonnes a year, the ore in Goa would not 
be available for more than 9 years. That is not intergeneration, it is within this generation. It 
doesn’t make sense to talk about intergeneration equity. The Court has made a reference to the 
provisions of Article 21 and Article 14 so that people who come next can also access them. We 
then read that the entire country’s iron ore reserve will last for 45 years. This was in a report filed 
in 2013 to the Parliament. And yet, we were exporting our reserves to China.  
 
Intergenerational equity is not just about saving up natural resource but also using it to generate 
assets that future generations can use. For example, we use the gold given to us by the elders to 
take a loan and then when we are able to repay the loan we get the gold back. We must use a 
similar process for our natural reserve of iron ore. Instead of letting international companies 
come and mine all our assets, make huge profits and leave nothing behind, we have to find ways 
of using our resources to generate what our future generations will need. That is when we 
recommended to the CR Babu committee set up by the Supreme Court that 100 per cent of the 
value of the ore should come to Goa. We showed them that the total turnover in eight years 
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before mining was stopped in 2012 was Rs 87,000 crore. After the deduction of extraction costs 
and others, the total revenue was Rs 55,000 crore. Out of that, the State of Goa got less than Rs 
5,000 crore. This is unfair and we asked them to do something about it.  
 
The mining companies are not the owners of the ore. Let them mine it and hand over to the 
government who will then auction it and get a good revenue. In Karnataka, the government after 
applying VAT and royalty charges 70 per cent of the cost. In Goa, it is at 5 per cent! The royalty 
on ore paid till 2009 was Rs 27 per tonne. Sometimes the mining companies paid as low as 12 
rupees a tonne because of the quality of the ore. The government finally had stabilised it for two 
years at 10 per cent and the revenue instantly went up to Rs 900 crore a year and then the mining 
stopped. The government, instead of setting the money aside for future generations in a fund, 
used the money for populist measures. That is when the idea for the Fund came. The Supreme 
Court Permanent Fund was not formed to deal with all sorts of problems, it was a specific issue. 
The people are the owners of the ore, the government is the trustee. The revenue generated from 
the ore cannot be spent by the government. It has to be set apart in a Permanent Fund and only 
the interest from the fund, after adjusting the rate of inflation, can be used in the government 
budget. The amount in the Permanent Fund would not deplete so that the next generation would 
not face the challenge of absent assets.  
 
Transparency in Allocation of Natural Resources – Paranjoy Guha Thakurta 
 (Independent Journalist and Media Educator) 
 
There are two issues that are at hand. One is lack of transparency and the other is that companies 
can brazen it out till the Supreme Court intervenes. There is lot of unnecessary blame game that 
takes place. For example, the CAG of India was blamed for the slow economic growth of the 
country and for foreign investors not coming to the country. Kapil Sibal launched his “zero loss 
theory”. The CAG said Rs 172,000 crore and Sibal says zero loss because it is presumptuous 
loss. The trend is such that two days before the CAG report, Raja is kicked out. There is a 
complete manipulation of the system.  
 
In the case of spectrum, you bring forward the cut-off date. You don’t deliberately specify till the 
last minute what do you mean by the application; is it just the piece of paper or a bank guarantee 
of huge amounts of money. Then you say, we can’t do anything about it. These prices are the 
ones discovered seven years ago and in this seven-year period, the market has doubled virtually 
every year. The response to which is: this is in the best interest of the consumer and this is way 
you break the cartel. The same set of reasons was used in the case of coal -- the price of power 
will go up, what will happen to the economy? and so on. So when the Supreme Court intervenes, 
you don’t have a choice. So the Supreme Court in February 2012 cancels 122 telephone licences. 
In coal, the SC cancels 200 plus licences. These were blocs allotted between 1992 and 2010 to 
cronies and friends, companies in which brothers were ministers, and so on. 
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The brazen manner in which the laws regarding these natural resources were allotted is amazing. 
The same thing was happening in Bellary, Karnataka. Everybody knew what was happening. 
(Retired Justice) Santosh Hegde’s reports were known to the whole world. You did nothing. 
Then you put Janardhan in jail. He remains in jail for three years and has just received bail. The 
same story is repeated with Jaganmohan Reddy. He was kept in jail for a year and a half. Why is 
it that you take action after the damage has been done? In the case of Bellary and Anantpur the 
Indian Bureau of Mines put in report after report that 90 per cent of the mining in the region was 
illegal. But the IBM is a toothless body. It has no powers to punish anybody. There is one aspect 
that the Modi government, and Arun Jaitley in particular, is going to move at a much faster pace 
is divestment of public sector undertakings. Here I would like to bring your attention to one more 
fund. When Arun Shourie from the previous government was under a lot of pressure, he created 
a new divestment fund but that was only for the interest on divestments. That money goes into 
the big black hole of the consolidated fund of India.  
 
As a media person I think the real challenge (for me) is to demystify these issues. Wherever 
possible to put out the short, crisp messages which could strike a chord in a large numbers of 
people.  
 
Real Value of Natural Resources Extracted and their Capture Rates – Rahul Basu 
 (Activist, CEO/ Founder Ajadé) 
 
The real issue is who owns an asset and are we using the asset properly or not. It is not only 
about mining; it could be public land, it could be spectrum, or anything. It is about crony 
capitalism or the giving away of public assets to cronies.  
 
While we cannot do anything about the past but we can at least ensure the rights of future 
generations. One concern is who is going to represent the people. There are examples of 
ombudsmen we can draw on from Hungary, UK and Israel. Australia periodically comes out 
with an IE Report which looks 40 years ahead.  
 
There are two basic concepts of IE, which are very similar to sustainability. The concept of 
critical capital: you cannot rebuild an ozone layer or recreate the Western Ghats (after they have 
been demolished). The other concept is sustainable capital, getting money for iron ore and using 
it for something else. If rents from non-renewable resources are invested rather than consumed, it 
is referred to as Hartwick’s Rule or the economic version of intergenerational equity. In other 
words, we sell an asset for its full value and then create a new asset. There are lot of guides on 
how to do this. One example is the Natural Resource Charter. There is also a lot of 
documentation available from the World Bank and IMF. 
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The question is who owns the resource and who sells them? Even if a tribe owns it, the 
responsibility does not go away; the tribal community needs to follow Hartwick’s Rule. But in 
actuality, nobody is responsible for maximising the value of the asset. 
 
The metric of capture rate developed targets a return of 100 per cent. Invariably, the State gets 
much lower. The response of the royalty rate to the market price is very sluggish. The Centre is 
unfairly capturing a big chunk of the mineral, as they make the laws. But invariably there is a big 
difference between royalty and actual value of assets. 
 
These are the Goa numbers. If we had taken the loss assets of Rs 50,000 crore and had put it in a 
permanent fund; this loss would be 28 per cent of GDP which is a staggering number. The per 
capita loss is also staggering; it works out Rs 116 a day per person for eight years which is 
roughly three times the poverty lines for the entire State of Goa. It is an average loss of Rs 13 
lakh for a family of four. NSSO’s recent 70th round says the average assets of a household is 
worth about Rs 10 lakh, so every household has actually lost on what they think they own. So as 
raised earlier, this is really about the commons. So, the government is taxing us and giving the 
money to the mining companies on a huge scale. This is why I am saying that it is not a mining 
issue; this is our asset that is being given away. This is an ethical issue, and also a human rights 
issue. So I just extrapolated to all minerals, the total amount lost is actually more than the debt of 
all the State governments. If the state governments had captured this value, they would not have 
any debt.  
 
The future is even more staggering. At the same level, we are talking about Rs 17 lakh a person; 
nobody needs to be poor. I am only talking about getting the value of the asset; this is a human 
rights issue. In the Supreme Court on natural resources, they said, “Alienation of natural 
resources is a policy decision, and the means adopted for the same are thus, executive 
prerogatives. However, when such a policy decision is not backed by a social or welfare purpose, 
and precious and scarce natural resources are alienated for commercial pursuits of profit 
maximising private entrepreneurs, adoption of means other than those that are competitive and 
maximise revenue may be arbitrary.” So your basic way out is to demonstrate a social or welfare 
purposes. What is a social or welfare purpose? Is the answer employment or income? So the total 
social or welfare purpose for eight years can be seen as a loss of Rs 51,000 crore to the State; the 
total employment of mining dependent is Rs 3,700 crore. So for the employment generation of 
Rs 3,700 crore, we are losing Rs 51,000 crore. And, employment in mining is in any case 
reducing.  
 
When I look at the whole mining paradigm, we are stuck in a 1950s or a 1920s mining paradigm 
that it is labour intensive. Employment is the big driver. The constant responses we get from the 
other side is that “capital is scarce”. If we use local people and facilities, then the capital used is 
so small. Lack of expertise is another complaint as is that the public sector is inefficient or 
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corrupt. And finally, we must extract now or the opportunity will go. These are the paradigms 
that the ministry of mines is working with. At no point are they saying we must maximise value. 
Now the government has starting taking notice and is planning to look into illegal mining in Goa. 
They are not realising that this is the single largest national asset and you cannot give it away at 
just 5 per cent. Currently, the royalty is treated as revenue receipts instead of capital receipts. 
The mindset therefore needs to change and capture rate needs to be the overriding objective in 
everything we do. I feel that the State must itself do its geological surveys and figure out what is 
our assets and the second thing is that wherever the state feels that the capture rate is poor, they 
should cancel leases and re-auction.  
 
It is just one case study from Goa. We now have the choice of renewing the lease, setting up a 
public sector company or doing an auction. If we renew the lease, which is what we are doing, it 
becomes a 20-year lease, 20 million tons a year, essentially we will lose Rs 87,000 crore 
recoverable. If we set up a PSU and mine, we will get an additional Rs 23,000 crore; if we did an 
auction we would get an additional Rs 10,000 crore based on the Karnataka data.  Naturally, the 
State has gone with the worst option of losing Rs 87,000 crore.  Clearly, it is not only about 
mining but about how we treat a public asset. 
 
Vipul Mudgal’s observation about expenditure policy of funds: For me, the discussion has 
brought in some sort of serendipity. When I mentioned the idea of Permanent Funds to a former 
senior bureaucrat, he asked: do you know what is happening with all the other funds? Say, the 
USO (Universal Service Obligation) Fund in the telecom sector which probably has several 
billion dollars. I do not know the exact sum but it is a huge sum. I mentioned it to Mr Kaml Kant 
Jaswal, a former Government Secretary who is sitting here, and he asked what is happening to 
the education cess? It suddenly occurred to me that the education cess would also be in billions. 
In today’s discussion itself, we have come across the Oil Industry Development Board Cess, 
which Mr Sarma mentioned, with over 133,000 crore—it is amazing. Then you have the crop 
insurance fund that Madhuresh of NAPM brought up and also some other fund under NREGA. 
There is also disinvestment fund started by Mr Arun Shourie. So a lot of funds seem to be 
coming out of the woodwork. Besides the gains of this conference, somebody should actually 
look at all this, make a list of all the funds, and possibly do a study of what are we supposed to 
do with them and how are we actually spending them. Should there be any ground rules of dos 
and don’ts? If the Norwegian Fund can have ground rules about where not to invest or spend the 
permanent funds, why can’t we have some ground rules of our own, at least a set the bounds of 
behaviour about dos and don’ts. 
 
In the discussion at the end of the session, it was suggested that the PF could have a caveat that 
part of the fund or all of it should be utilised for developing renewables or promote usage of 
composites instead of basic minerals. This would allow for greater sustainability as once a 
resource is exhausted, there is no way we can get it back. There is also need to factor in the loss 
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of other things like forests, soils, lands and not only the mineral asset. Here hydrological value 
must also be considered.  
 
In the context of who owns the land, in the US the owner owns everything the land contains till 
the centre of the earth. We need to look at what was the law in the princely states before India 
was formed. It is possible for people to own lands with full titles to the minerals. Under the 
British law that was not the case so you need to look into it specifically. For example in Goa 
there is a concept of some communities owning common lands. There is a question if the 
minerals in Goa belong to them or the state government. Suppose you are one of the members of 
the community and want to extract or want to allow extraction of minerals. You will lose the 
mineral, your water supply and the forest. You will also lose things like clean air supply among 
others. The question is when you are calculating the economic rent, is it what I can sell with all 
the other losses or what I can sell minus all these little things that included which cuts away at 
the residual value of the iron ore. So if can sell the iron ore for 100 and it takes 10 to extract it, 
then you can sell it for 90 or you can say that I also have hidden costs of 30 because of the water 
and the forest, then the value of my iron ore is only 60.  
 
There is also a question on the quality of ore and how I adjust for it? What I have done is that I 
have taken the annual reports from Sesa Goa and NMDC, so it is a look back analysis. Whatever 
ore they have sold at whatever prices is what reflects in the annual report.  
 
Another comment related to the need to keep a check on why we need to export our minerals at 
all. Why should minerals from Karnataka and Goa go to Japan and other countries? It was 
suggested that we need to have a CAG sort of study with regard to the implication of the export 
of minerals. However, the widest possible use is the best for the owner? And lower returns do 
not necessarily translate in an equitable fashion. 
 
On the question of export of minerals, I again come back to who is the owner and who is the 
regulator. Suppose you owned coal, you can give your coal to anybody you are getting a price of 
Rs 2,800 if your coal is going to be used for power generation you get a price of Rs 200. 
 
The essential difference is that one: the coal can be used freely for anything the other is that it 
can be used for only for a limited purpose. The value of your coal has gone down. Would you, as 
the owner of the coal, be okay with Rs 200 versus Rs 2,800? So the question is if the state is the 
owner of the coal, the only way it should be subsidized is if the state is getting the full benefit of 
the lower priced coal. In the case of cheaper power, that may still be most of the time as the coal 
is going to a thermal power plant feeding the entire nation, so the state is not getting the benefit. 
Even if the state is getting the benefit of the cheaper coal or cheaper steal is the benefit going 
proportionately to every person in the state? Because that is the equity principle. If the steel is 
coming out cheaper and is being used only for cars which the rich are using, it is still violating 
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equity. So coming back to exports, if you can sell on the free market you will get a better price 
for what is yours. From the owner’s perspective, letting it be used widely is better. 
 
Key Takeaways: 
 
• The people are the owners of the ore, the government is the trustee. The revenue generated 

from the ore cannot be spent by the government. It has to be set apart in a Permanent Fund 
and only the interest from the fund, after adjusting the rate of inflation, can be used in the 
government budget. 
 

• Lack of transparency in allocation of resources.  
 

• The real issue is who owns an asset and are we using the asset properly or not. It is not only 
about mining; it could be public land, it could spectrum, or anything. It is about crony 
capitalism or the giving away of public assets to cronies. 
 

• The PF could have a caveat that part of the fund or all of it should be utilised for developing 
renewables or promote usage of composites instead of basic minerals. This would allow for 
greater sustainability as once a resource is exhausted, there is no way we can get it back. 
 

• There is also need to factor in the loss of other things like forests, soils, lands and not only 
the mineral asset. Here hydrological value must also be considered. 
 

• The widest possible use is the best for the owner? And lower returns do not necessarily 
translate in an equitable fashion. 
  

 
 

Session III 
Role of the Civil Society and Media in Natural Resources Management 
    
 
The session was chaired by Manoj Mitta, Senior Editor, Times of India. 
 
In his opening remarks, Mitta pointed out that while reporting on the Niyamgiri project and the 
Vedanta case, one issue that was not highlighted at all was the order of exploitation of resource. 
Another question that arose was why this particular area and not some other area in the state 
where the environmental damage would not be so high. So some sort of cost benefit analysis is 
essential and the concept of natural justice must be upheld; should the local tribals not have a say 
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in the matter. After the judgement went in favour of the company, it was ironically left to the 
executive to remedy the situation. 
 
Prashant Bhushan, Leading Advocate 
 
Issues related to mining are far deeper and far wider than what the government has touched so 
far. The debate in the Supreme Court has largely been on the issue of validity of mines past their 
original expiry period, as to whether second renewal can be given or not, whether auction has to 
be done, whether allocations have been done arbitrarily and whether fresh mining leases need to 
be auctioned. Peripherally the court has also dealt with intergenerational equity, with specific 
reference to the Goa case. And, they have in a detached manner looked at environmental impacts 
from the point of view whether environmental clearances have been validly granted, or not. 
 
But in the larger context, mining is not merely a question of who owns the mines, or who should 
own the mines or on what terms the mines should be given to those who exploit the minerals or 
even whose consent should be taken. These are, of course, all important issues but there are 
larger issues like that of intergenerational equity. How much should be mined and how much 
should be left for future generations? What are the standards to determine this? These questions 
have still to be discussed in detail, and have not yet entered public discourse. Does sustainable 
development mean the use of only those resources that accrue or resources that have already 
been exploited must be recycled?  
 
Environmental impacts like loss of forests, drying up water bodies, and so on also have to be 
considered. As do social impacts like displacement of people. So how does one assess these 
external impacts on mining? The Supreme Court has laid down the ‘polluter pays’ principle but 
it has not really been effectuated. The environmental and social costs are many times more than 
the operational costs of extraction. It is difficult to arrive at a proper assessment of environmental 
loss. So should we not levy an environmental tax which should also add to the PF, instead of just 
a percentage of the asset value?  
 
The other issue that keeps on cropping up is of ownership: who owns the mineral resources? 
Who should get the residual value of the resources? Today, of course, the value realized from the 
auctions goes to the state governments and roughly represents the value that the lessees expect to 
get from the asset. It would not be equitable to say that the person who owns the lands owns 
everything under it. It would be more correct to say that the residual value belongs to the nation 
or the state. 
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S R Hiremath, Environmentalist, Social Activist 
 
After over 30 years of activism, we strongly believe that the Permanent Fund model is the only 
solution to the morass of mining. 
 
The first experience was dealing with Grasim Industries and the heavy pollution of the 
Tungabhadra river. Working in the villages, we organized the people for a satyagraha supported 
by a PIL, and scientific studies. We finally ended up with a local monitoring committee and 
nothing more. 
 
Another experience was when the Ramakrishna Hegde government gave 75,000 hectares to a 
joint sector company, Karnataka Pulpwood Limited for 40 years at just one rupee a year. They 
would get total rights on 87.5 per cent of the resource and even the balance 12.5 per cent had to 
be sold to them on a reasonable basis. The resource was eucalyptus plantations, developed after 
cutting down virgin forests. This is the battle for natural resources. Despite our best efforts, the 
courts were not forthcoming so we decided to convert it into a political battle in the upcoming 
1989 elections.  
 
We followed two principles enunciated by Jayaprakash Narayan in his book, Prison Diary. One, 
that the people should choose their candidate for the election and two, once elected, he or she 
should be accountable to the people. We were successful in this and were able to mobilize the 
legislature and the entire 75,000 hectares was returned to the villagers. In this way, we are able to 
convert a losing battle in the Supreme Court into a winning political battle. 
 
So in 2008-09, when I visited Bellary in Karnataka, the fearful atmosphere was just unbelievable 
in a democracy. Then, 600 people, mostly women, stood in a line satyagraha asking for the 
removal of the corrupt and return of monies to the public exchequer. All demands except the 
return of the monies were eventually accepted. Given these experiences, and the need to fight 
political battles, we set up the Jana Sangram Parishad. 
 
Therefore, the PFs will go a longer way if they are put in the larger socio-economic context. We 
have seen so many funds, and so money not reaching who they are intended for. We should learn 
from the past. 
 
Nikhil Dey, Convener NCPRI, Founder School for Democracy 
 
How do we decide on collective ownership and equity? How will we look at the mechanism of 
that decision-making process, which I think in the field of mining is a real challenge. How do 
you look at management and extraction of minerals? Earlier, people were talking about how we 
should look at these private companies as contractors. They are only doing a job whereas the 
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ownership rests with the state. Even if we work that out, how much will go to a fund or not go to 
fund but even to those contractors, but who is watching them? How are they being watched and 
who will watch them. Again it comes back to local communities playing a much, much bigger 
role. That’s the direction in which we just have to go. They should be empowered to watch 
whoever is there and doing whatever they are doing.  
 
How do we look at the term intergenerational? Around the word, we can keep saying sustainable 
development but there is nothing sustainable about what we are doing. Apart from talking about 
it, there is no real example available to us. It is interesting to me that 10 per cent will come to the 
fund is interesting but 10 per cent of what we are allowed to mine today but we should not be 
able to mine away someone else’s resource. If we have to mine into resources saved for future 
generations, then that should be at 500 per cent because the resource is getting less and less.  
Another interesting thing that I have learnt here is that we have been falling back on the PESA 
areas and the scheduled areas but actually right across the country, unless we deal with it as a 
national norm, PESA areas will never have the power to fight for its areas on its own. I have 
worked in tribal and non-tribal areas and I know that while tribal areas have beautiful norms on 
paper, the realpolitik has to be a national norm, and that has to be followed.  
 
Today, if one look at what is happening on the ground, then there is so much that one can do to 
fight. I will give you a couple of examples. We have been saying that we want, and we have 
fought for and achieved, that every NREGA worker’s name, earnings and number of days of 
work should be painted on the walls of the village. We are doing that for PDS, for medicine 
distributed, why can’t we do it for mining lease? This is a mining lease, it is painted on the 
village wall within this panchayat, these are the co-ordinates and these are the terms and 
conditions. It amounts to a 15-line summary which is so easy on a wall. Some of these norms of 
transparency, public audit, whatever we may call it, will have to be our tools. We can have a 
single group working on a single area but if we can have it across the board, which is the only 
way to turn the table, then you have to have transparency and proactive disclosure as a very 
important means that this is not okay. That is the beauty of RTI. It manages to penetrate to 
individuals and organisations working in one area, but RTI has spread itself and is unstoppable.  
 
If the media is unable to report on an issue owing to its connection with one or more mining 
companies or one major company then we should be able to create our own public domain which 
deals with issues of extraction, pollution and starting to talk about future generations and real 
costs so that people can start asserting that. I think these will be very powerful tools in the hands 
of people who want to organise themselves against this because individuals cannot fight the 
mining companies nor can individual organisations. The idea of community rights over mining 
resources transparency and the idea of communities being able to audit and ensure compliance 
with principles that they have is something we need to build. We are nowhere near it but we need 
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to do it. I feel there is enough energy among people to do it and we can, then, look at how much 
percentage will come for local development and how much will be kept for later.  
 
In the discussion, a key point raised was regarding the State’s attitude towards offenders and 
granting of amnesty. Why should mining companies that have been charged with illegal mining 
in other countries/states be allowed to mine? If the rules in contracting demand proof of prior 
experience (‘fit and proper’), why should the same not apply to mining? This aspect requires 
further research. The example of Karnataka was cited here. In January 2015, the CEC report 
clearly acknowledged that in the case of 51 ‘C’ mines, there had been reckless plundering and 
irregularities but those very companies should be allowed to participate in the fresh auction on 
the specious reasons of proving a competitive edge and maximising state revenue. 
 
What contributes to intergenerational equity? If we are saying that the Permanent Fund is going 
to be used for this, then we first need to know what it is. We should use the Goa judgement to 
reinforce the principle of PF and IE across the country.  
 

 
Open Interactive Session  
 
The open interactive session on environment, land, community and livelihoods was moderated 
by Stalin K, Director, Video Volunteers. Key points that emerged from the wide-ranging 
discussion are presented below: 
 
There appears to be a tear between the idea of a PF, the one possible solution to preserve IE, and 
the pull of activist reaction that may allow illegal mining and legitimise it and so on. 
 
We should focus for the moment on fighting for our dues, after being cheated of the value due to 
us.  
 
IE need not only be a monetised concept. It can actually also mean conservation of the resource 
itself. It is all about nation building and not private profit. Greater awareness of the concept of IE 
is needed, both among the general populace and more particularly among civil society. 
 
Ownership is still a big debate. In this, to romanticise community ownership over sub-soil 
minerals can be dangerous. The details of PF still need to be worked out. The investment details 
are also not decided as yet and need to be deliberated upon. The approach should be on how does 
one maximise the return? 
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If we are to really cost mining at its real cost—cost of extraction plus environmental cost, social 
damage, displacement cost, rehabilitation cost, future asset depletion cost—the corporations 
would not be interested in mining.  

 
 

Day II: Indian Social Institute, Lodi Road, New Delhi 
 

The informal session on day two was to look back at the first day’s proceedings, recap our objectives and 
discuss the future course of action. The proceedings began with the participants sharing frankly their 
views on the proceedings of the first day and the possibility of applying principles of IE and PF for other 
regions and other extractive sectors of India. Following is a summary of the conference and its takeaways: 

 
Summary of the Conference Proceedings: 
 
Re-cap of meeting objectives 
 
1. Create a coalition of people across states that will discuss and take forward the idea of 
permanent funds as an alternative economic policy in India’s extractive sectors.  
 
2. Generate local insights that can be merged with global best practices to produce research and 
recommendations relevant to India. 
 
Inputs received at the meeting 
 
The meeting produced a wealth of local inputs for the design of an India PF model to ensure 
inter-generational equity. Some of the important points: 
 
Political economy: There was a recurring theme of political economy and the fact that national 
parties are so heavily funded by mining; so, PF needs to be framed in a or get political context 
 
Healthy scepticism: There was healthy scepticism about PFs for reasons such as it would 
legitimise current mining, accelerate mining (and consequent destruction) and perhaps simply 
because it is framed from an economic point of view. - 10% curse. While the SC decision in Goa 
opens the door for PFs and a discussion on IGE, the 10% is a cognitive trap that needs to be 
broken so that capture rate is closer to 100%. There is a real danger that 10% is used as a 
sanction to continue mining in the current form and the PF become a salve. There was a thought 
that works for Goa may not necessarily work for other states 
 
Depletion of natural resources and national interest: The depletion issue was raised from a 
strategic point of view and also an IGE issue; one suggestion to the point that you cannot replace 
coal with money was that perhaps one will have to consider investing the funds in future coal i.e. 
composites or some such alternative 
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Ring fencing: Ring fencing of permanent fund so that it does not disappear into the bottomless 
pit of the budget or investments to sick state financial institutions; this is part of the larger 
question of the design of the fund including governance and management structure, investment 
and utilisation of money, political strategy, transparency, etc 
 
Narrow intervention: There was a suggestion to not look at PFs in isolation but as a component 
of a list of issues including caps, capture rate, political economy, land, communities. 
 
Transparency: A simple example of painting of walls in villages that provide details of ore 
extracted, money made, etc was given to highlight the importance of transparency in designing a 
permanent fund. 
 
Aspirations of the younger generation: We need to be mindful of a generational change even in 
tribal communities and the colonisation of the mind; aspirations of the younger generation are a 
factor to be understood in designing a fund, 
 
Communication: A need for clear set of evolving IGE principles that could be taken to ordinary 
people in ordinary language. 
 
Local communities: Communities need to be empowered to play a larger role but also that not 
just Schedule V areas but a national/ state level ownership by the people (metaphor of how PDS 
for all makes it stronger). 
 
Failure of key institutions: So what? Perhaps the fund needs to be designed to ensure that it 
works despite breakdown of institutions till such time as institutions are strengthened? Or that it 
is created within a new institutional framework. 
 
In summary: It seems that more important than securing a PF, is the ‘design’ of the Fund – one 
that takes into account at least the above local factors combined with the best and worst global 
practices. 
 
Future course of action 
 
CSDS and GF sat down on the next day of the meeting to discuss next actions.  
 
Short and medium term 
 
1. Quick note to connect with attendees/ coalition 
2. Comments/ challenge proposed MMDR ordinance/ urgent note for Parliamentarians/ connect 

with Sitaram Yechury, Jairam Ramesh, Sharad Yadav, AAP, RSS/ Swadeshi Jagran Manch 
(Gurumurthy) 

3. Coalition members from non-Goan states to write letters to state government demanding PFs; 
thereafter petition HC 

4. Follow up meeting(s) including one with ST MP's when Parliament is in session 
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Long term 
 
1. Create an alternative Minerals Policy document 
2. Challenge several policies at a legal level 
3. Set up a group of retired civil servants to create a model PF framework at federal level 
4. Launch campaigns (change minds, media, students) 
5. Create or plug in to a global coalition 


